# ATTACHMENT NO. 6

# HERITAGE PROPERTY RESEARCH AND EVALUATION REPORT



# **FREDERICK CONNELL HOUSE** 10 BUCHAN COURT, TORONTO

Prepared by:

Heritage Preservation Services City Planning Division City of Toronto

September 2016

# 1. DESCRIPTION



Above: principal (north) elevation, showing the east end with the main entrance; cover: north elevation, showing the west end and the north service wing (Heritage Preservation Services, 2016)

10 Buchan Court: Frederick Connell House		
ADDRESS	10 Buchan Court (northeast of Sheppard Avenue East and	
	Leslie Street)	
WARD	Ward 33 (Don Valley East)	
LEGAL DESCRIPTION	Concession 3, East of Yonge, Part Lot 16	
NEIGHBOURHOOD/COMMUNITY	Oriole	
HISTORICAL NAME	Frederick Connell House <sup>1</sup>	
CONSTRUCTION DATE	1938 (completed)	
ORIGINAL OWNER	Frederick M. Connell, mining executive	
ORIGINAL USE	Residential (detached house form building)	
CURRENT USE*	Institutional	
	* This does not refer to permitted use(s) as defined by the	
	Zoning By-law	
ARCHITECT/BUILDER/DESIGNER	Mathers and Haldenby, architects; Edwin Kay, landscape	
	architect	
DESIGN/CONSTRUCTION/MATERIALS	Brick cladding with brick, stone, wood, metal and glass	
	detailing	
ARCHITECTURAL STYLE	Georgian Revival	
ADDITIONS/ALTERATIONS	See Section 2	
CRITERIA	Design/Physical, Historical/Associative & Contextual	
HERITAGE STATUS	Listed on City of Toronto's Heritage Register	
RECORDER	Heritage Preservation Services: Kathryn Anderson	
REPORT DATE	September 2016	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The property was identified in the former City of North York's Directory to the Inventory of Heritage Properties as the "Colonel W. Eric Phillips Estate," recognizing the subsequent long-term owner

# 2. BACKGROUND

i. HISTORICAL TIMELINE

This research and evaluation report describes the history, architecture and context of the property at 10 Buchan Court, and applies evaluation criteria to determine whether it merits designation under Part IV, Section 29 of the Ontario Heritage Act. The conclusions of the research and evaluation are found in Section 4 (Summary).

# **Key Date Historical Event** 1806 The patent for Lot 16 in Concession 3 east of Yonge Street is issued to William

1000	Armstrong
1836	Armstrong's nephew, William Mulholland, purchases Lot 16 and begins
	subdividing the lot and transferring it to family members prior to his death in
	1881
1878	The property is labelled "William Mulholland" on the 1878 Atlas illustrating
	York Township
1927	Following several transactions between members of the Mulholland family,
	Alexander A. Mulholland acquires the west half of Lot 16 from John Squires
	Whittaker, a Mulholland relative
1936 Mar	Frederick M. Connell buys the west half of Lot 16 from the Mulholland estate
1936 Apr	When the tax assessment roll is compiled, Connell is recorded as the owner of
	the west half of Lot 16 with a building valued at \$900 (the assessed value of
	the buildings does not rise in 1937)
1936 May	Connell enlarges his property by acquiring land in adjoining Lot 17, with
	tenant farmers on both tracts (by 1942, Connell adds part of Lot 18 to his
400034	estate)
1938 May	According to the tax assessment rolls, Connell's new house is completed on
1020 14	the west part of Lot 16 and valued at \$18,000
1939 May	Connell occupies the property with his wife, Florence, their chauffeur and his
1040.0	wife, according to the assessment rolls
1940 Sept	Canadian Homes and Gardens magazine profiles Connell's "Marcon Farms,"
	with photographs of the house, as well as the landscaping that was designed
1041 Jule	"two years ago" by landscape architect Edwin Kay
1941 July	A second profile in <u>Canadian Homes and Gardens</u> highlights the interior features of Connell's residence
1943	Colonel W. Eric Phillips buys Connell's property, consisting of parts of Lots
1945	16-18, and renames it "Wynyates Farm" (he is first named in the tax
	assessment rolls in May 1943, and afterward purchases Lot 19 to the north) <sup>2</sup>
1953	Phillips acquires the east half of Lot 16 from George W. Henry, a Mulholland
1755	descendant
1965	Following Phillips's death in 1964, North York General Hospital purchase the
	property from his estate, with portions subdivided for residential subdivisions
	and institutional uses <sup>3</sup>
1967	An aerial photograph shows the residential subdivisions on Phillips's former
	estate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> According to land records, Phillips's representative, Lloyd W. Currell, conducted his land acquisitions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Including Bloorview Children's hospital (now known as Holland Bloorview Kids Rehabilitation Hospital)

1996	The City of North York includes the subject property (then identified at 1400 Sheppard Avenue East) in <u>The Directory to the Inventory of Heritage</u>
	Properties
2006	City of Toronto Council confirms the inclusion of the property at 14 Buchan Court on the city-wide heritage inventory (now known as the Heritage Register) <sup>4</sup>

# ii. HISTORICAL BACKGROUND

#### Oriole

The property at 10 Buchan is located in Oriole, the North York community that developed in the early 19<sup>th</sup> century as an unnamed hamlet around the future intersection of Sheppard Avenue East and Leslie Street (Image 1).<sup>5</sup> Land on the south side of Sheppard was acquired by Irish settler Henry Mulholland where members of his family developed a lumbering operation, including the "first of nine mills to be built along the Middle Don River in the 1850s."<sup>6</sup> After the milling enterprise was destroyed in the Great Flood of 1878, Oriole remained the centre for the local farming community with a school, Wesleyan Methodist Church and, in the early 1900s, a post office. The area was named for "Oriole Lodge," the residence of George S. Henry, a great-grandson of Henry Mulholland. George S. Henry acquired the former Mulholland lands in 1898, retained the site while serving as Premier of Ontario (1930-1934) and, prior to his death in 1958, sold the tract for the residential subdivision named "Henry Farm." The contributions of the Mulholland family to Oriole were commemorated in a memorial cairn, which was unveiled on George S. Henry's property in 1936 and relocated 30 years later to a site adjoining Oriole Lodge.<sup>7</sup>

At the northeast corner of present-day Sheppard Avenue East and Leslie Street in Oriole, Lot 16 was granted in 1806 to Henry Mulholland's brother-in-law, William Armstrong (Image 2). William Mulholland, Henry's eldest son, purchased the tract from his uncle's estate in 1836. While residing on Lot 16 where he remained until his death in 1881, William Mulholland was active in local political affairs, serving as a Warden of York Township, as well as the first Justice of the Peace in East York.<sup>8</sup> The property was retained by his family until 1936 when his heirs conveyed the west part of Lot 16 to Frederick Connell.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> http://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/2006/agendas/council/cc060925/plt6rpt/cl003.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> With the course of the Middle Don River, Leslie Street was not extended north and aligned with Sheppard Avenue East until the late 20<sup>th</sup> century as shown on the aerial maps attached as Image 4 <sup>6</sup> Hopkins, 10

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The George S. Henry House, also known as Oriole Lodge (and comprising 1912 alterations to the Mulholland Homestead) is located at 17 Manorpark Court (southeast of Sheppard Avenue East and Leslie Street) where it is designated under Part IV, Section 29 of the Ontario Heritage Act

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Following the sale of the property to Frederick Connell, Mulholland's stucco "farm cottage" was converted into a gatehouse and covered with clapboard siding according to an article in the September 1940 issue of <u>Canadian Homes and Gardens</u> (it is no longer extant)

#### 10 Buchan Court

The property at present-day 10 Buchan Court was developed by Frederick Martin Connell (1883-1980), a Canadian mining engineer who began his career prospecting mineral claims in the United States and Canada, including "one of the world's great silver rushes" in Cobalt, Ontario in the early 1900s (Image 8).<sup>9</sup> Before World War I, Connell formed a syndicate with his brother and other businessmen to purchase shares in "Canada's richest gold mine" in Kirkland Lake, Ontario.<sup>10</sup> Connell relocated to Toronto in the 1920s where he continued to develop mining properties, particularly Central Patricia Gold Mines in northwestern Ontario. In 1930, he created the Connell Mining and Exploration Company to extend his activities to western Canada and Alaska. The latter operation was expanded and incorporated as Conwest Exploration prior to World War II. After that conflict, Connell co-created the Keno Hill Mining Company that became "the largest producer of silver in Canada" with its extractions in the Yukon.<sup>11</sup> Connell also "had a long association with Noranda Mines, joining the board in 1936 and remaining an honorary director until his death."<sup>12</sup> Awarded the Order of the British Empire after World War II (during which he served as Canada's Controller of Metals), in 1973 Connell received the Inco Medal "in recognition of the leading part he has played as a mine-finder and mine-maker, placing his name in the foremost rank of those whose names and accomplishments will always be associated with laying broad and firm foundations to one of Canada's greatest industries."<sup>13</sup>

Following his acquisition of land northeast of Sheppard Avenue East and Leslie Street, Connell's tract was initially occupied by tenant farmers. The present house form building was in place on the west part of Lot 16 by May 1938 when it was valued (for tax purposes) at \$18,000. Connell named his property "Macron Farms," and a profile in the September 1940 issue of <u>Canadian Homes and Gardens</u> described the 300-acre estate with its hilltop setting and views, as well as the placement of the house on the site of "the old barns and stable-yard" of the Mulholland farm (Image 5-6).<sup>14</sup> A year later, a second magazine article noted "the large white brick house surrounded by an open park-like development" with an interior designed for "year-round country living."<sup>15</sup>

In 1943, Connell sold his North York property to Colonel W. (William) Eric Phillips (1893-1964), a decorated soldier and "one of Canada's leading industrialists" (Image

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Obituary, 1980, 98

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> ibid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> During this period, Connell also developed the successful and high-producing Cassiar Asbestos Corporation in British Columbia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Obituary, 1980, 98

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> <u>http://mininghalloffame.ca/inductees'a-c/frederick m. connell</u>, unpaged

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> <u>Canadian Homes and Gardens</u>, September 1940, 17. According to the article, Connell raised Ayrshire cattle on part of his acreage

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> <u>Canadian Homes and Gardens</u>, July 1941, 20

9).<sup>16</sup> Phillips graduated as a chemical engineer before joining the British Army following the outbreak of World War I. Promoted at age 25 to Lieutenant-Colonel, "probably the youngest in the Imperial Army", Phillips was wounded and recognized for gallantry with the awarding of the Military Cross and other medals.<sup>17</sup> In 1922, he founded W. E. Phillips Limited in Oshawa where he first produced glass for photo frames before expanding into mirrors and glass for windows, greenhouses and automobiles.<sup>18</sup> Establishing branches in Toronto and Montreal and warehouses in Vancouver and Halifax, W. E. Phillips Limited "glazed some of the biggest buildings erected in Canada."<sup>19</sup> In 1928. Phillips entered a partnership with the American Duplate Glass Company to produce safety glass at his Oshawa plant and, a decade later, sold W. E. Phillips Limited to Duplate Canada Limited. Under Phillips's guidance, Duplate Canada joined Pilkington Canada (a subsidiary of the British parent firm) and Pittsburgh Plate Glass to manufacture tempered glass for picture windows, wall-length mirrors, table tops, balustrades and fire screens. Duplate Canada opened a second factory in Windsor (Ontario) to make bent glass for automobiles and laminated safety glass for windshields before diversifying with the addition of plastics and fibreglass divisions. During World War II, Phillips headed Research Enterprises Limited in Ottawa, which was created by the Government of Canada to produce high optical glass for binoculars, range finders, gun and bomb sights, as well as "top-secret radar apparatus for the Allied forces..."<sup>20</sup> Phillips was named a Commander of the Order of the British Empire for his war-time service. After the conflict, Phillips added heat-treated glass doors and double-glazed windows to Duplate Canada's product line, absorbing more companies that manufactured textiles (including door and window screens), paints, polyethylene bottles and automatic vending machines. Apart from his role with Duplate Canada, Phillips was involved in "gold mines, chain stores, broadcasting, forest industries, chemical corporations, appliance manufacturing and other fields...," and accepted directorships at numerous prominent companies.<sup>21</sup>

Phillip's post-war achievements included the organization of the Ontario Hurricane Relief Fund after Hurricane Hazel (1954), and the rebuilding of Massey-Ferguson Limited (formerly Massey-Harris) as an international leader in the production of agricultural implements. In 1945, Phillips began a 20-year stint chairing the Board of Governors at his alma mater, the University of Toronto, during which "38 new buildings were constructed, a sister university sponsored, and plans were laid for two new suburban campuses."<sup>22</sup> With other noted entrepreneurs, E. P. Taylor, J. A. (Bud) McDougald and Wallace McCutcheon, Phillips co-founded Argus Corporation Limited as an investment holding company for innumerable business interests. In 1958, Phillips "was one of four financiers who purchased the century-old Bank of Canada on Toronto Street, considered

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Obituary, <u>Globe and Mail</u>, 1964, 8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> "Historical Sketch: Colonel W. Eric Phillips," 4

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Phillips's company produced automotive glass for General Motors in Oshawa, which was founded by his father-in-law, Colonel R. S. McLaughlin

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> "Historical Sketch: Colonel W. Eric Phillips," 6

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Ibid, 10

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Ibid, 17

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Ibid, 14

one of the finest examples of Greek Revival architecture in Toronto but scheduled for demolition" and "now restored and refitted" for the executive offices of Argus Corporation.<sup>23</sup> During this period, Phillips also commissioned Duplate Canada's new Toronto headquarters at 50 St. Clair Avenue West, which is also recognized and included n on the City of Toronto's Heritage Register.<sup>24</sup>

Phillips renamed Connell's estate "Wynyates Farms" and expanded the property where he "bred outstanding dairy and beef cattle herds" on part of the acreage.<sup>25</sup> He occupied the site with his second wife, Doris Delano Gibson, a sister-in-law of Bud McDougald and "part of the tightly knit group of families that built and controlled Argus."<sup>26</sup> Following Phillips's death in 1964, the property was acquired by North York General Hospital. The subsequent changes to the layout and boundaries of the property at 10 Buchan Court can be traced on aerial photographs, including those attached in Section 6 below.

The former City of North York listed the property at 10 Buchan Court (formerly known as 1400 Sheppard Avenue East) with the Frederick Connell House on its heritage inventory "as one of a group of country estates built in the city by industrialists and financiers – the generation who established Toronto as an investment centre and industrial heartland."<sup>27</sup>

## Architects and Landscape Architects

The Frederick Connell House was designed by the Toronto architectural firm of Mathers and Haldenby. In 1921, Eric W. Haldenby (1893-1971) and Alvan S. Mathers (1895-1965) formed a partnership that won a competition to design the University Club Building (1929), leading to high-profile commissions that included the Canadian Permanent Building (1931, in association with other firms) and a decades-long affiliation with the University of Toronto that produced numerous institutional buildings.<sup>28</sup> Mathers and Haldenby were noted for the diversity of the architectural styles that the firm embraced during the 70-year period it remained in operation.<sup>29</sup> It also accepted residential projects in Toronto's most exclusive in-town and suburban neighbourhoods. Prior to designing the Frederick Connell House, among the country estates planned by Mathers and Haldenby was "Batterwood House" (1929) near Port Hope, Ontario, which

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Ibid. The property at 10 Toronto Street is designated under Part IV, Section 29 of the Ontario Heritage Act

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> In 1961, Phillips stepped down from daily operation of Duplate Canada Limited, but continued as a director and chairman of the board

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> "Historical Sketch: Colonel W. Eric Phillips," 17. An article in <u>The Globe</u> (October 18, 1944) accompanying Phillips's appointment as Chair of the University of Toronto's Board of Governors noted that he is "the owner of Oriole Farms, north of Toronto"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Heritage Structures Report: 10 Buchan Court, unpaged

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> <u>Directory to the Inventory of Heritage Properties</u>, 1996, 61

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Many of Mathers and Haldenby's commissions are documented in http://www.dictionaryofarchitectsincanada.org/node/1468. unpaged

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> The partnership was continued until 1991 by Andrew S. Mathers and Douglas C. Haldenby, sons of the original founders

was commissioned by Vincent Massey, who served as president of Massey-Harris (afterward Massey-Ferguson), his family's international agricultural manufacturing conglomerate, and as an international diplomat before his appointment as Canada's first native-born Governor-General (1952-1959).<sup>30</sup> In laying out Massey's estate, Mathers and Haldenby collaborated with English-born landscape architect, Edwin Kay (1889-1958).

Edwin Kay assisted Mathers and Haldenby again in the firm's commission for the Frederick Connell House.<sup>31</sup> A co-founder and president of the Canadian Society of Landscape Architects, Kay worked for the noted Toronto partnership of Dunington-Grubb before starting his own company.<sup>32</sup> Kay's solo projects included the extant Alexander Muir Memorial Gardens on Yonge Street to commemorate the City of Toronto's centennial in 1934.<sup>33</sup>

## iii. ARCHITECTURAL DESCRIPTION

Current photographs of the property at 10 Buchan Court are found on the cover and in Sections 2 and 6 of this report. Archival photographs, including interiors, are attached as Images 7, 13 and 15. The Frederick Connell House, as described in <u>Canadian Homes and Gardens</u>, "follows a well-mannered Georgian theme, simplifying and adapting the great tradition to a typical Southern Ontario locale."<sup>34</sup> Popular in Canada during the interwar era, the Georgian Revival style was a variation of the Colonial Revival style developed in the United States, which was inspired by the nostalgia for American architecture that accompanied the Centennial Exhibition in Philadelphia in 1876 and retained its popularity sixty years later with the reconstruction of Colonial Williamsburg.<sup>35</sup> During this era, the acclaimed American architects McKim, Mead and White drew upon 18<sup>th</sup>-century domestic architecture in the firm's designs for the country estates of wealthy clients in the Northeastern United States. These developments influenced the appearance of the Georgian Revival style in Canada, which was distinguished from earlier prototypes by the "use of modern materials, a different scale or proportional system, and a mixture of new and old elements.<sup>36</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> In this role, among the Governor-General's accomplishments was the creation in 1959 of the Massey Medals for Architecture

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> At the time of the writing of this report, landscape plans for the property were not located

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Originally named the Canadian Society of Landscape Architects and Town Planners

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Impacted by the construction of the Yonge Street Subway, the gardens were replicated in a new location in Lawrence Park and rededicated in 1952

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Canadian Homes and Gardens, July 1941, 21

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> The style is sometimes called "Neo-Georgian" to distinguish its 20<sup>th</sup>-century origins

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Blumenson, 143. According to Kalman (747), the work of architect Eric Arthur in documenting and preserving 19<sup>th</sup>-century Georgian buildings in Ontario (including the temple-fronted Barnum House in Grafton, Ontario) influenced the incorporation of authentic features in 20<sup>th</sup>-century Georgian Revival-styled buildings in Canada

Architects Mathers and Haldenby had first applied the Georgian Revival style in the firm's plans for Batterwood House<sup>37</sup> Although the latter design was more closely modelled on 18<sup>th</sup>-century American prototypes, the multi-paned sash windows with shutters (including the curved bay windows) were employed at the Frederick Connell House, as well as the asymmetrical plan with the service wings.<sup>38</sup> Although symmetry was one of the key elements of Georgian Revival styling, a select number featured an overall asymmetrical plan, but exhibited regularly-placed door and window openings on the individual elevations.<sup>39</sup> In cases like Batterwood House, "behind the apparent symmetry is a highly irregular plan responding to the needs of the household," and Mathers and Haldenby employed this at the Frederick Connell House with the off-centre placement of the interior stairhall (Image 10).<sup>40</sup> These features appeared at other North York estates (designed by different architects) dating to the 1930s, including "Graydon Hall" and "Windfields", which were more ornate stone-clad example of Georgian Revival styling, but shared the pedimented frontispieces and the asymmetrical arrangement of the principal and garden elevations with the Frederick Connell House.<sup>41</sup>. In turn, features of the Frederick Connell House appeared in the design of "Green Meadows," the estate developed after World War II by Phillips's brother-in-law, Bud McDougald (Image 11).<sup>42</sup>

The Frederick McConnell House is a variant of the Georgian Revival style that features an overall asymmetrical plan, with the gabled frontispieces (north and south) and the single-storey wings (northwest and southwest). The structure rises two stories above a base with window openings, with the stories separated by a brick band course that extends across all the elevations. The structure is covered by a gable roof with enclosed pediments on the east and west ends, and brick chimneys on the ends (east and west) and in the centre. The combination of the scale, the sprawling plan and the low-pitched roof without dormers creates "the long horizontal line [that] adds to the restful, low

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Mathers and Haldenby also designed "Penryn," Lieutenant Colonel Norman D. Perry's estate on Leslie Street in North York. Now addressed at 9 Versailles Court, Penryn is listed on the City of Toronto's Heritage Register. Batterwood House and Penryn are more elaborate examples of Georgian Revival styling, including the high pitched roofs with dormers and the classical door cases modelled on Colonial American houses

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Batterwood House and Penryn are more elaborate examples of Georgian Revival styling, including the high pitched roofs with dormers and the classical door cases modelled on Colonial American houses

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> In the United States where the style originated, purportedly "about ten percent of Colonial Revival houses have asymmetrical facades" and "few examples were constructed until the 1930s, when irregular facades reappeared with less elaborate detailing" (McAllester, 321)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Kalman, 747. Batterwood House was designed around an existing 19<sup>th</sup>-century farm house <sup>41</sup> Designed for financier H. R. Bain, Graydon Hall is located in the area southeast of Don Mills Road and Highway 401 at present-day 185 Graydon Hall Drive where it is recognized on the City's Heritage Register. Located at 2489 Bayview Avenue (near York Mills Road) where it is designated under Part IV, Section 29 of the Ontario Heritage Act, Windfields was commissioned by E. P. Taylor, Phillips's colleague at Argus Corporation. It is now the location of the Canadian Film Centre (CFC)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Southeast of Leslie Street and Finch Avenue East at 2 Green Meadows Circle, the house was once the centrepiece of what is described as the last operating farm in Willowdale (Kennedy, 152). While larger in scale and more elaborate in detailing, Green Meadows incorporates the enclosed pediments with lunettes and other classical detailing and fenestration found on the Frederick Connell House

appearance of the house."<sup>43</sup> With buff brick cladding (which was originally painted white), brick, stone, wood, glass and metal is applied for the detailing.<sup>44</sup> The wood shutters on the window openings (as shown in the photographs in Section 6) have been removed.

The principal (north) elevation features an asymmetrically-placed frontispiece that contains the main entrance to the house. Beneath the enclosed pediment with the louvered lunette, the frontispiece is arranged in three bays. In the first (ground) floor where the entrance is centered and accessed by stone steps with iron hand railings, the paneled door and the flat transom with tracery are placed in a classically-detailed surround with pilasters, an entablature and a pediment with mutules. The entrance is flanked and surmounted by flat-headed window openings with brick flat arches and artificial stone sills. Reduced in height in the upper storey, the window openings contain multi-paned sash windows (six-over-nine in the first floor and six-over-six above). The pattern and detailing of the fenestration is repeated in the two-bay section east (left) of the frontispiece. To the west (right), a distinctive bull's eye window marks the lower storey beneath the large multi-paned stairhall window with the wood, brick and stone detailing. The secondary entrance placed beside (to the right of) the bull's eye window is a later addition. A diminutive window opening is found west (right) of the stairhall window above the roof of the adjoining service wing. Part of the original design, the service wing extends north from the west end of the north elevation of the house where it rises 1<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> stories under a low-pitched gable roof with returned eaves. The roof, along with the brick cladding and the different-sized flat-headed openings with wood, brick and stone trim and multi-paned windows, complements the main body of the house.

The long south elevation was designed to overlook the garden and repeats the asymmetrically-placed three-bay frontispiece with the enclosed pediment and the louvered lunette from the north elevation. East (right) of the frontispiece, the south entrance is placed in a classically-detailed wood surround with sidelights and transoms (the transoms have been altered). A single-storey curved bay window with a cornice marks the east end of the south elevation. The flat-headed openings with the brick and stone trim, including the multi-paned windows, which were introduced on the principal (north) elevation are repeated on the south, east and west elevations and the southwest wing. <sup>45</sup> The latter wing has a flat roof with a balcony (the original wood balustrade has been replaced with a metal railing). On the east (side) elevation, the single-storey flat-roofed open verandah is supported on posts with latticework and has a balcony on the second storey where the original wood balustrade has been removed. Attached to the west end of the service wing, the single-storey extension (which is clad with contrasting red brick) is a later addition that is not identified as a heritage attribute.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Canadian Homes and Gardens, September 1940, 17

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> In 1940 when Connell's estate was profiled in <u>Canadian Homes and Gardens</u>, the cladding was described as "white painted brick" (page 17)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Tripartite windows mark the south and west elevations and the southwest wing, and the transoms on east elevation have been altered

On the interior, on the first (ground) floor, the reception room inside the north entrance leads to the rear (south) terrace as well as to the separate stairhall, which contains the original staircase (which has been altered) (Images 7 and 13). At the south end of the first floor, the dining room retains its classical detailing in the original mouldings, wall niches and wood fireplace surround and mantel.

Extending along the entire south elevation of the house, the terrace is composed of "rubbed Credit Valley sandstone" and was described in <u>Canadian Homes and Gardens</u> as "an integral part of the whole architectural conception," as well as an adjunct to the living space and "a vital connecting link between the building and its environs."<sup>46</sup> The terrace, which is accessed from the south entrance as well as the east verandah, is supported by a retailing wall with stairs at the south and east ends, all composed of fitted dry-stone.<sup>47</sup> An iron railing extends along part of the terrace near the south stairs.

The house was originally set in "an open park of about 10 acres," rather than "an intensive pattern of small garden areas."<sup>48</sup> Evidence of the gardens south of the house is visible in aerial photographs from the post-war era, which are attached as Image 3. With the changes to the property, the south elevation of the house overlooks a large landscaped open space with mature trees and, at the south end, a recessed area with stone retaining walls and steps (Image 18). Views extend to and from the latter vantage point and the house. This view corridor is an important remnant of the landscape design with the removal of the axial stone pathway that connected the terrace to the south garden (which is visible in the archival photographs found in Section 6).

#### iv. CONTEXT

The location of the property at 10 Buchan Court is shown on the maps attached in Image 1. The Frederick Connell House is found in the area northeast of the intersection of Sheppard Avenue East and Leslie Street where Buchan Court runs northwest from Sheppard Avenue to access the North York General Hospital's Senior Centre (2 Buchan Court) and the subject property directly north. The house form building stands on its original site on a rise of land in a landscaped setting with a circular driveway on the north. South of the house, the open space with mature trees extends to the recessed area with the stone retaining walls and steps at the south end of the property at 10 Buchan Court.

In this location, where it originally enjoyed views to Sheppard Avenue East, Leslie Street and the former open spaces to the north and east, the Frederick Connell House was one of the series of country estates that were built on former farmland adjoining the Middle Don River in North York Township during the interwar era. Nearly a dozen estate houses on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Canadian Homes and Gardens, July 1941, 21

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> The steps at the east end were part of two flights of stairs leading to the swimming pool, which was removed following the sale of the property by Phillips's widow

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Canadian Homes and Gardens, September 1940, 15

Bayview Avenue, Leslie Street and the adjoining area remain extant and are recognized on the City of Toronto's Heritage Register, including the Frederick Connell House.<sup>49</sup>

# 3. EVALUATION CHECKLIST

The following evaluation applies <u>Ontario Regulation 9/06 made under the Ontario</u> <u>Heritage Act: Criteria for Determining Cultural Heritage Value or Interest</u>. While the criteria are prescribed for municipal designation under Part IV, Section 29 of the Ontario Heritage Act, the City of Toronto uses it when assessing properties for inclusion on the City of Toronto Inventory of Heritage Properties. The evaluation table is marked "N/A" if the criterion is "not applicable" to the property or X if it is applicable, with explanatory text below.

Design or Physical Value	
i. rare, unique, representative or early example of a style, type, expression,	Х
material or construction method	
ii. displays high degree of craftsmanship or artistic merit	
iii. demonstrates high degree of scientific or technical achievement	N/A

**Well-Crafted Representative Example of a Style and Type** – The Frederick Connell House has design value as a well-crafted example of the Georgian Revival style applied to a mid-20<sup>th</sup> century country estate house. Georgian Revival was popular for residential architecture in Canada during the interwar era and identified by its classical features inspired by earlier prototypes. While symmetry was one of the identifiers of the style, some Georgian Revival buildings, including the Frederick Connell House, feature an overall asymmetrical plan (addressing the orientation of the building on the site and its interior arrangement) while displaying symmetrically arranged features on the individual elevations. On the Frederick Connell House, the distinctive low-scaled asymmetrical plan is created by the projecting frontispieces (north and south) and wings (northwest and southwest), with the extended south elevation and terrace designed to integrate with the adjoining garden. The classical detailing introduced on the exterior, with the elaborate surround on the main (north) entrance and the pedimented gables, is continued inside where original features remain in the first-floor dining room and the stairhall adjoining the reception room inside the north entrance.

Historical or Associative Value	
i. direct associations with a theme, event, belief, person, activity, organization or	
institution that is significant to a community	
ii. yields, or has the potential to yield, information that contributes to an	Х
understanding of a community or culture	
iii. demonstrates or reflects the work or ideas of an architect, artist, builder,	Х
designer or theorist who is significant to a community	L

49

http://www1.toronto.ca/wps/portal/contentonly?vgnextoid=cfc20621f3161410VgnVCM10000071d60f89 RCRD

**Persons** – The Frederick Connell House is valued for its association with two prominent Canadian entrepreneurs. The house was commissioned by Frederick Martin Connell (1883-1980), an acclaimed mining explorer and developer associated with silver and gold strikes northwestern Ontario in the early 20<sup>th</sup> century. Connell was awarded the Order of the British Empire for his service as Canada's Controller of Metals during World War II, and afterward received the International Nickel Company of Canada's Inco Medal (1973) with the citation "placing his name in the foremost rank of those whose names and accomplishments will always be associated with laying broad and firm foundations to one of Canada's greatest industries." In 1943, Connell sold his North York estate known as "Macron Farms" with the subject house to Colonel W. Eric Phillips (1893-1964), who renamed the property "Wynyates Farms." Phillips was a highly decorated soldier in World War I who, as the head of Duplate Canada Limited, became an industry leader in glass production through his partnerships with American and British manufacturers before diversifying and expanding the company. Phillips was named a Commander of the Order of the British Empire for his service during World War II as the head of Research Enterprises Limited, an initiative of the Canadian government to produce high optical glass for specialized military equipment. For two decades as the chair of the University of Toronto's Board of Governors, Phillips directed the institution's post-war expansion and, among his innumerable business interests, was a co-founder with E. P. Taylor and other prominent entrepreneurs of Argus Corporation, the powerful investment holding company. Phillips occupied the property at 10 Buchan Court for two decades and, after his death, the property was acquired by North York General Hospital.

**Architect -** The property at 10 Buchan Court has associative value for its design by the Toronto architectural partnership of Mathers and Haldenby. Founded after World War I by Alvin S. Mathers and Eric W. Haldenby, for over 70 years the firm was noted for its adept handling of a succession of architectural styles, the collection of institutional buildings it designed at the University of Toronto's St. George Campus, as well as its high-end residential commissions in Toronto and beyond that included the Frederick Connell House.

Contextual Value	
i. important in defining, maintaining or supporting the character of an area	N/A
ii. physically, functionally, visually or historically linked to its surroundings	X
iii. landmark	X

**Surroundings** – Contextually, the property at 10 Buchan Court is historically, visually and physically linked to its setting in the area northeast of the intersection of Sheppard Avenue East and Leslie Street. The Frederick Connell House is historically connected to Oriole, the North York hamlet that originated as a milling community adjoining the Middle Don River that was settled by members of the Mulholland family, who also farmed the land where the subject property stands. As a small part of the large estate formerly known as "Macron Farms," the Frederick Connell House remains in its original hilltop location where it is placed in landscaped grounds with an open lawn, mature trees and stone steps and retaining walls that are important remnants of the original landscape design, along with the views to and from the garden (south) elevation of the house and the south end of the site.

# 4. SUMMARY

Following research and evaluation according to Regulation 9/06, it has been determined that the property at 10 Buchan Avenue has design, associative and contextual value as a well-crafted example of a country house with Georgian Revival styling inside and out, which was designed by the notable Toronto architects, Mathers and Haldenby, commissioned by Canadian mining executive Frederick Connell, and afterward owned for two decades by Canadian military veteran and noted industrialist and financier, Colonel W. Eric Phillips. Located on property associated historically with the Mulholland family, pioneers in North York's Oriole community, the Frederick Connell House is physically, historically and visually related to its surroundings in the area northeast of Sheppard Avenue East and Leslie Street where it is placed in its original setting with landscaped open space and views between the south elevation of the building and the garden.

## 5. SOURCES

## Archival Sources

Abstract Indices of Deeds, Concession 3, East of Yonge, Lots 16-19
Aerial Maps, City of Toronto Archives, 1941 ff.
Archival Photographs, City of Toronto Archives and North York Historical Board (citations in Section 6)
Assessment Rolls, North York Township, 1935 ff.
Miles and Company, Historical Atlas of the City of Toronto and County of York, 1878

#### Secondary Sources

"Alvin Sherlock Mathers," entry in <u>Biographical Dictionary of Architects in Canada</u>, <u>1800-1950</u>, <u>http://www.dictionaryofarchitectsincanada.org/node/1468</u>

Blumenson, John, Ontario Architecture, 1990

The Canadian Who's Who, Vol. IV, 1948

Cathro, R. J., "Great Mining Camps of Canada," 2006, <u>https://journals.lib.unb.ca/index.php/GC/article/viewArticle/2686/3103</u>

- "Country House," Canadian Homes and Gardens, July 1941, 19-21
- "A Country House and Its Environs," <u>Canadian Homes and Gardens</u>, September 1940, 15-19
- "Eric Phillips, Leading Canadian Industrialist, Dies at 71," <u>The Globe and Mail</u>, December 28, 1964

"Frederick M. Connell," entry in <u>Canadian Mining Hall of Fame</u>, http://mininghalloffame.ca/inductees/a-c/frederick\_m.\_connell

- Hart, Patricia, Pioneering in North York, 1968
- "Heritage Structures Report: 10 Buchan Court," North York Historical Board, 1982 "Historical Sketch: Colonel W. Eric Phillips," North York History Collection,
  - North York Public Library
- Hopkins, Jeanne, The Henry Farm. Oriole: An Early Settlement of North York, 1987
- Kalman, Harold, <u>A History of Canadian Architecture</u>, Vol. 2, 1995
- Kennedy, Scott, Willowdale: Yesterday's Farms, Today's Legacy, 2013
- Lundell, Liz, <u>The Estates of Old Toronto</u>, 1997
- Maitland, Leslie, Jacqueline Hucker, and Shannon Ricketts, <u>A Guide to Canadian</u> <u>Architectural Styles</u>, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed., 2003
- McAlester, Virginia and Lee, A Field Guide to American Houses, 1984
- Mulholland Family, North York History Files, North York Public Library
- Mulholland Family Records, <u>www.ancestry.ca</u>
- Newman, Peter C., The Canadian Establishment, 1985
- "Obituary A. S. Mathers," Toronto Star, January 28, 1965
- "Obituary Mining Expert Connell," <u>The Montreal Gazette</u>, September 13, 1980
- Phipps, Ken, "A History of the Cawthra-Elliott: The Landscape Architect," 1989, http://cawthra-bush.org/HISTORICAL/his7.htm
- "Pioneer Descendants Honour Memory of Premier's Great Grandfather," <u>Toronto</u> <u>Daily Star</u>, June 4, 1931
- "Retrospectives: Sheppard, Leslie and the Don," <u>http://cityinthetrees.blogspot.ca/2009/10/retrospectives-sheppard-leslie-and-don.html</u>
- "William E. Phillips, Chairman of Massey-Ferguson, Dies at 71," <u>The New York Times</u>, December 27, 1964
- "William Eric Phillips," entry in <u>The Canadian Encyclopedia</u>, <u>http://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/william-eric-phillips/</u>

6. IMAGES – the **arrows** mark the location of the property at 10 Buchan Court. All maps are oriented with north on the top unless otherwise indicated.





1. <u>Location Maps, 10 Buchan Court:</u> showing the placement of the property northeast of the intersection of Sheppard Avenue East and Leslie Street (City of Toronto Property Data Map and <u>www.bing.com/maps</u>).



2. <u>Maps, Oriole:</u> the compilation map (above) shows the original patentees and subsequent land owners in the milling and farming hamlet of Oriole adjoining present-day Sheppard Avenue East and Leslie Street. Below, William Mulholland remained the owner/occupant in 1878 (Hart, 240, and <u>Historical Atlas of the County of York,</u> 1878).



3. <u>Aerial Photographs, 10 Buchan Court, 1947 (above) and 1957 (below):</u> showing the subject property when it was accessed from Sheppard Avenue East and where the house is located south of the circular driveway, with the open space, paths and gardens to the south (City of Toronto Archives).



4. <u>Aerial Photographs, 10 Buchan Court, 1967 (above) and 1977 (below):</u> the development of the residential subdivisions adjoining the Frederick Connell House (to the north, followed by the west) is illustrated in the photographs. In the 1977 image, Buchan Court is in place with institutional buildings east of the subject property, and Sheppard Avenue East and Leslie Street have been extended and widened and the intersection aligned (City of Toronto Archives).





5. <u>Archival Photographs, Frederick Connell House, September 1940:</u> showing the principal (north) elevation of the house with the service wing and the circular drive (above), and the east elevation (below) where the tiers of steps accessed the former swimming pool (<u>Canadian Homes and Gardens</u>, 15-17).





6. <u>Archival Photographs, Frederick Connell House, September 1940:</u> showing the details on the rear (south) elevation overlooking the garden with the stone retaining walls and steps. Although the photographs were published in the same issue, the south axial pathway is not present in the first image (Canadian Homes and Gardens, 15-17).



7. <u>Archival Photographs, Frederick Connell House, July 1941:</u> the interior images show the staircase with the original detailing (above), and the classical detailing in the dining room (below) with the mouldings, the fireplace surround and mantel, and one of the wall niches (<u>Canadian Homes and Gardens</u>, 19-21).



8. <u>Illustration, Frederick M. Connell, undated:</u> sketch of the Canadian mining executive who commissioned the house at 10 Buchan Court (<u>http://mininghalloffame.ca/inductees/a-c/frederick\_m.\_connell</u>).



9. <u>Portrait, Colonel W. Eric Phillips, undated:</u> showing the military veteran and Canadian industrialist and financier who owned the property at 10 Buchan Court for 20 years (<u>http://www.artnet.com/artists/canadian-school-20/portrait-of-col-w-eric-phillips-6UTfpWHyAf6nvjDUAu4Vdw2</u>).



10. <u>Photograph, Batterwood House, Canton, Ontario, undated:</u> one of the first country estate houses designed by Mathers and Haldenby in the Georgian Revival style where the architects worked in conjunction with landscape architect, Edwin Kay (<u>http://images.ourontario.ca/Cobourg/20952/data</u>).



11. <u>Photograph, Green Meadows Estate, undated:</u> showing the estate house built in the 1940s for entrepreneur J. A. "Bud" McDougald, a business associate and the brother-in-law of Colonel W. Eric Phillips, which shared the painted white brick, low roofline, and classical detailing of the subject property (<u>http://torontoplaques.com/Pages/Green\_Meadows.html</u>).







12. <u>Archival Photographs, 10 Buchan Court, June 1980 and July 1982:</u> showing the long south elevation (top) and the east elevation (centre) in 1980, with part of the principal (north) elevation (bottom) two years later (North York Historical Board). The original latticework balustrades are shown in place on the southwest wing (top left) and the east balcony (centre).



13. <u>Archival Photographs, 10 Buchan Court, July 1982</u>: showing the south elevation with the retaining wall and steps at the south end of the garden (above left), the separate stairhall with the staircase (above right), and the classically-detailed fireplace surround and mantel in the dining room (below) (North York Historical Board).



14. <u>Photographs, 10 Buchan Court, 2004 (above) and 2009 (below):</u> showing the principal (north) elevation before and after the removal of the white paint, and prior to the removal of the louvered wood shutters (Heritage Preservation Services).





15. <u>Current Photographs, 10 Buchan Court, February 2016:</u> showing the principal (south) elevation with the retaining walls adjoining the garden (above), the entrance hall with the staircase (below left), and the classical detailing in the dining room with the mouldings, one of the wall niches, and the fireplace surround and mantel (Heritage Preservation Services).



16. <u>Current Photographs, 10 Buchan Court, July 2016</u>: showing the north service wing (top), the east elevation with the open verandah (centre), and the west elevation (bottom) (at the west end of the service wing, the single-storey addition with the red brick is not identified as a heritage attribute) (Heritage Preservation Services).



17. <u>Current Photographs, 10 Buchan Court, July 2016</u>: showing the detailing on the retaining wall adjoining the south terrace (top), the recessed area with the retaining walls and steps at the south end of the garden (centre), and an aerial view from the north showing the gabled frontispieces on the north and south elevations, as well as the complementary gable-roofed north service wing (bottom) (Heritage Preservation Services and <u>www.google.com/maps/place</u>).



View corridor



View north to the south elevation of the house



View south from the south elevation of the house to the south end of the garden

18. <u>Current Photographs, 10 Buchan Court, July 2016</u>: the aerial image (top) is marked with the views to and from the south elevation of the Frederick Connell House and the open lawn with mature trees and, at the south end of the garden, the recessed area with the stone walls and steps (Heritage Preservation Services and <u>www.google.maps/place</u>).